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Village of Lemont 
Planning and Zoning Commission 

Regular Meeting of December 17, 2014 
 
A meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission for the Village of Lemont was held at 6:30 
p.m. on Wednesday, December 17, 2014 in the second floor Board Room of the Village Hall, 
418 Main Street, Lemont, Illinois. 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 

A. Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Chairman Spinelli called the meeting to order at 6:37 p.m.  He then led the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
 
B. Verify Quorum 
 
Upon roll call the following were: 
Present:  Arendziak, Kwasneski, Maher, McGleam, Sanderson, Sullivan, Spinelli 
Absent:  None 
 
Planning and Economic Development Director Charity Jones, Planner Martha Glas, and 
Village Attorney Jeff Stein. 
 
C. Approval of Minutes for the November 19, 2014 Meeting 
 
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sullivan to approve 
the minutes from the November 19, 2014 meeting with no changes.  A voice vote was 
taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 

 
II. CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS 
 

Chairman Spinelli wished everyone a Happy Holiday Season. 
 

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

A. Donegal Excavating PUD 
 
Chairman Spinelli called for a motion to open the public hearing. 
 
Commissioner Kwasneski made a motion, seconded by Commissioner McGleam to 
open the public hearing for Donegal Excavating PUD.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
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Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked for staff to make its presentation. 
 
Mrs. Jones said she was going to go over a brief summary of the application and then 
review any changes that have occurred since staff’s packet has gone out.  The property 
is located at Route 83 and was annexed to the Village on January 12, 2009.  Since 2009 
there has been on going litigation regarding the annexation with the current property 
owners.  In September 2013 Donegal Excavating had begun the process to purchase the 
site.  They are now present tonight with an application to rezone the property from R-1 
to M-3, receive approval for Preliminary Plat of Subdivision and approval for 
Preliminary Planned Unit Development.  The change from Final Planned Unit 
Development (PUD) to Preliminary is one of the changes in the packet.  In the staff 
report there was a list of 20 conditions and after talking with the applicant, they decided 
to go with a Preliminary Planned Unit Development (PUD).  This will give them time 
to work out some of those details before coming back for final approval.   
 
Mrs. Jones showed on the overhead a picture of the site plan so she could point out 
where the major uses will be on the site.  The northeast corner is truck parking for 
lease, which is currently operating on site somewhat now.  She showed were the 
C&DD operation would be and stated she will talk more about that later.  She pointed 
out where the concrete crushing, screening and batching plant was going to be located.  
The current home/office is going to be renovated and used as their offices with some 
attendant parking.  Mrs. Jones showed pictures of what the machinery would look like.  
In regards to the C&DD, the construction and debris is brought in and then sorted.  It is 
then taken out to be recycled at other locations.  
 
Mrs. Jones stated additionally, the applicant is seeking entitlements for other industrial 
uses that are not on the site plan.  In the draft Preliminary Planned Unit Development 
Ordinance these uses are addressed.  They include barge loading, transshipment of 
water borne freight, self-storage facilities, contractor vehicle parking, semi-truck repair 
and washing and a waste transfer station.  These uses are proposed to be allowed but 
either at the Final PUD stage or later after Final PUD approval an amendment to the 
Final PUD would have to come in with detail specifics about the site plan and those 
operations.   
 
Mrs. Jones said staff does recommend approval of the Preliminary PUD with various 
conditions that are noted in the staff report and the Draft Planned Unit Development 
Ordinance.  The conditions in the Draft PUD Ordinance greatly mirror what was in the 
staff report.  She then read through those conditions.  Condition “F” talked about the 
landscape plan, and it was shown on the overhead where the 20 foot berm would be 
located.  The berm is proposed to provide screening from Route 83 so the C&DD 
operation would not be visible.  There is also a sight line analysis in staff’s packet that 
also talks about this screening.  She stated they did receive one piece of correspondence 
regarding this application from a resident in the Steeples townhomes.  The resident 



 3 

wrote to oppose the rezoning and was concerned that this corridor serves as a “welcome 
mat” for the Village of Lemont, Cog Hill, Ruffled Feathers and some of the loveliest 
communities of Lemont.  This type of property use is not seen along main highways in 
other communities and he would rather the Village consider other uses for this 
property.  She said the applicant is present tonight to answer any questions or concerns 
and also the Village’s Attorney Jeff Stein is also present.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked everyone in the audience to stand and raise his/her right hand.  
He then administered the oath. 
 
Al Stefaniak, attorney with Di Monte and Lizak in Park Ridge, said with him is his 
partner Paul Greco and Simon Bradley who is one of the principle petitioners for the 
Route 83 properties.  He stated Mrs. Jones had covered pretty much everything an 
applicant would cover in a presentation.  The property is 20 acres in size and they are 
asking for the underlying zoning to be M-3 which is consistent with the Comprehensive 
Plan.  Over the last five to six weeks they have been working with staff to complete the 
necessary requirements for a PUD.  However, there is a level of detail that during that 
period of time they were not able to achieve so they had backed off from asking for a 
Final PUD.  They are looking for this Commission to recommend to the Village Board 
approval of the underlying M-3 zoning and that the Preliminary PUD is approved with 
the understanding that they have to come back at Final and give all the details.  They 
are hoping to get approval from this Commission and Village Board for the uses that 
they want to put on this property.  They know that the details for the uses, other than 
what is show on the site plan, will have to be provided and they have to satisfy all the 
conditions that staff and the Village Attorney has recommended.   
 
Mr. Stefaniak said the types of uses that they are asking for are consistent with the 
history of property and its location.  They will work with staff and the Village Engineer 
to make sure they meet storm water detention, pervious coverage, and landscaping.  He 
understands that there is a concern as to what is visible from the various roads and they 
will work with staff in regards to that.  He stated one thing he does want to say with 
respect to staff’s recommendation, he does not want to come back in January or 
February and hear that something was not brought up when he was here in December.  
If there is an issue that could come up it would be the issue of coming off of Grant 
Road, going underneath Route 83 and into the property.  There is a gap that they are not 
sure exactly who owns and there might have to be some negotiation with Illinois 
Department of Transportation.  Because of this they might have to do something with 
Leary Road.  He understands that at this point staff is saying to use it for emergency 
access and that makes sense from a planning perspective.  If they run into difficulties 
they may have to come back and say they need some consideration in regards to that 
situation.   
 
Mr. Stefaniak stated Mr. Bradley is present to answer any questions regarding the 
operations.  Overall from a legal standpoint they are looking to get a favorable 
recommendation for Preliminary PUD approval and the zoning change.  They do know 
full well the level of detail that the Ordinance requires and it would have to be met as 
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they go through the Final PUD process.  He said he would like to submit for the record 
the affidavit for the surrounding properties.  They are under a time constraint and are 
trying to get this property under his clients control in the next week to 10 days.  They 
hope to get approval tonight so they can move forward to the Village Board.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said on the site plan it states they will gain access for lots 3, 4, and 5 
through lot 2 and under Route 83.  It was indicated that there is a gap on the parcel 
between the Route 83 right-of-way and their proposed parcel lot 3.  Nowhere in the 
documents does it indicate any kind of ingress/egress easement across lots 3, 4 and 5.  
This will need to be added to the plats because as of right now without that easement 
there is no legal access to those lots.  He concurs with staff’s report as far as Leary 
Road should not be a primary access.  He stated he does not think Leary should be an 
emergency access either.  The reason being is because he has seen crash gates be 
installed before.  Lot 3 would have to provide an additional easement for that crash gate 
and he has seen crash gates get removed.  He would propose that Lot 3 be fenced or 
completely disconnected from Leary Road.  If the Fire Department feels it is necessary 
for emergency access then he will default to that, but he would recommend that it 
would be disconnected from the property.  The Leary Road intersection with Archer 
Road is in the right hand turn lane and with the uses that they are proposing for traffic 
flow that is not conducive for that intersection.   
 
Mr. Stefaniak stated as he had said before they are not intending to do that.  He does 
not want to be in a position that if they come back for Final PUD that they had never 
said they might not get access under Route 83.  His experience is if they have to deal 
with IDOT then they are going to make them do so much in order to use Leary Road.  It 
might even become cost prohibited in terms of how much detail they would ask them to 
do.  He said he would think that there would need to be more separation between where 
you would be coming out of from Leary and Route 83.  This is a major issue for them 
and they want to make sure the Commission and staff is aware of the situation.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said not speaking with anyone from IDOT but with working with 
them in the past, if they have to come this way and get access from Archer Road he 
would anticipate significant costs for improvements.  He agrees that they would make 
him move that entrance further east.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there was anyone in the audience that would like to come up 
and speak in regards to this public hearing.  None responded.  He then asked if the 
Village Attorney wanted to speak. 
 
Mr. Stein, Village Attorney, stated this evolves around an existing lawsuit that has been 
pending for about five years and this will resolve that lawsuit.  The lawsuit essentially 
challenges their ability to zone the property and that is why it has to be resolved before 
they even give approval.  Unfortunately Mr. Bradley does not control everything 
because there are different parties involved.  However, he anticipates that they will 
have that done and completed prior to the meeting on the 22nd or have some indication 
as to where they are going.  Other than that Mr. Stefaniak and Mr. Greco has been great 
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to work with.  He recommended that they bring up the Leary Road issue and he agreed 
immediately to do so.  He agrees with all the conditions that are listed and is happy to 
answer any questions.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked if it will come before the Commission for the Final. 
 
Mrs. Jones said they would have to resolve all the conditions listed and then it would 
come back before the Commission as a Final PUD.   
 
Commissioner Kwasneski asked if there was a time frame. 
 
Mr. Stein stated the petitioner would like it done right away but there is a one year cap 
on it.   
 
Mr. Stefaniak said they are hoping to come back in January or February.   
 
Mr. Stein stated one of the reasons why they are here today is because the seller of the 
property is demanding that the sale of property happens before the end of the year.  It is 
not necessarily the petitioners fault to have an incomplete Preliminary PUD. 
 
Mr. Stefaniak said in all the years he has been doing this; this has to be one of the most 
complicated pieces of property.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there are conditions that his client is opposed to or are they 
willing to address all those issues. 
 
Mr. Stefaniak stated they are willing to address all those issues, but they are not 
necessarily in agreement with those issues.  They are confident that with working with 
staff, if they are not in agreement with any that they would be able to come up with a 
compromise.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson said a resident had written in opposing the change in zoning.  
He asked if right now if it is zoned M-1. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated it is zoned R-1.  When the property was annexed, it was annexed 
without any request for rezoning and without any annexation agreement.  The default 
zoning is R-1.  The property has been used for decades as a junkyard.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson said he does not see this sight going residential. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated there are no utilities going to the site and it has to be serviced by well 
and septic.  The Village would not be able to get utilities to the site in the near future. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if junkyards are allowed in Lemont. 
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Mrs. Jones said they are not and the current use would not be allowed.  Part of the 
reason why this is a PUD is because it is a complicated property.  There are a lot of 
different parcels as well as the particular uses that the petitioner is seeking that are 
integral to his operations and they are uses that aren’t particularly addressed in our 
ordinance.  They fall within the scope of what would be allowed in the M-3 as 
permitted uses but they are not specifically identified and defined in the UDO.  It is a 
protection to have those particular uses spelled out in a PUD. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked what zoning is the Ozinga property down by the Canal.  
He stated it reminds him of this type of location. 
 
Mrs. Jones said it is in the canal overlay which allows for industrial type uses.  She is 
not sure of the exact zoning.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated he is picturing similar type of equipment when looking 
at the pictures.   
 
Mrs. Jones said Mr. Bradley would be better at answering that.   
 
Commissioner McGleam asked for further explanation in regards to the berm and its 
location.   
 
Mrs. Jones showed on the overhead where the landscape berm and where the stockpiles 
from the C&DD would be located.  When the material is brought in they stockpile it 
there, then it gets sorted out and then it is shipped out from there.  The berm is a 20 foot 
high earth and berm that provides screening and also helps contain that stockpile.   
 
Commissioner McGleam asked what is it going to screen it from. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated from Route 83.  In the packet there is a sight line analysis that shows 
the elevation of a person in an average vehicle at Route 83 and then their sight line 
down.  There will be trees on top of the berm.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson said getting the zoning to M-3 does not seem like a big 
hurdle considering what is down there.  He asked other than that they are not tying into 
a whole lot more until they get the Final PUD with all the conditions. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated at the Final PUD stage they would be reviewing the application to 
make sure it is consistent to what they approved in the Preliminary.  So they would 
want to make sure that they are providing the detail that was requested and the uses are 
staying the same as in the Preliminary Sight Plan.  Additionally, there was the list of 
additional uses that could be added to the Sight Plan and be under the Commission’s 
consideration at the Final PUD.  At that point, those uses would be evaluated to see if 
they meet all the requirements.   
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Chairman Spinelli said they are not committing to the approval of the uses, but to just 
considering the uses. 
 
Mr. Stein stated they are committing to the approval of the uses as long as they meet 
the standards later.  They know where the 3 uses are going to go and they are tying 
those property lines now with the concrete crushing, batching and C&DD.  The other 
uses the petitioner just isn’t prepared to really tell us where they are going to be on the 
properties. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if they could hear more about them. 
 
Mrs. Jones said in regards to barge loading and unloading and transshipment of water 
borne freight it is canal operations.  The property does have some frontage on the Cal 
Sag.  This is a permitted use in the Canal Overlay District. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if she could show where this is located on the property. 
 
Mrs. Jones did show it on the overhead.  There is not a lot of property but theoretically 
they could have some barge repair operations or something like that. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if this would be needed to do the concrete batching. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated no and those materials could be trucked in. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if Ozinga was barging materials in. 
 
Mrs. Jones said they probably are. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated if they are going to make concrete they will probably 
barge it in. 
 
Mrs. Jones said they could but it depends on the scale.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated the only assumption they could make is that it is going 
to be a large scale because there is no detail saying how they are going to be bringing in 
raw material.   
 
Mrs. Jones said they do have some information because if you look on the Preliminary 
PUD Sight Plan the stock pile areas are shown. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if we are going to approve this use and they can bring 
barges in, how will we control the expansion of this use. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated when they come in for the Final PUD if they want to have barging 
then they would have to show what they are bringing in by barge.  If they are having 
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any additional stock piles then they have to show where those piles are going to be, 
how big they are going to be and how they are going to be contained.   
 
Mr. Stein said they are not approving how big those stock piles are, that will be subject 
to the conditions later.  If it is to the point to where this Commission and Village Board 
decide that it is too much then they can put those limitations on there.  As of right now 
they are pretty comfortable where the stockpiles are shown right now.  He stated we 
know where they are located, what they are and the relative size of them.  The other 
stuff is a list of stuff that they did not have the details on.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated to go through the rest of them, storage facilities is a permitted use in 
the M-3.  Contractor vehicle parking, although not explicitly defined in the UDO, 
certainly would be allowed given that we allow container storage yard and things of 
that nature.  Semi-truck repair and washing is another use that is not explicitly 
identified in the UDO but certainly seems consistent.  With this and the waste transfer 
station they would have to be completely contained within building, so it could not be 
outside.  A waste transfer station would only be considered if it were entirely enclosed 
and a state of the art facility. 
 
Mr. Stein said they do not control it and it would be all EPA.  They would have to agree 
as a hosting municipality to allow for that.  He knows that the Village Board would 
consider it, but they do not know enough at this time.  He is not sure if they are even 
going to bring it back for the Final PUD, but it could come back two years from now as 
an amendment.   
 
Commissioner Sullivan asked what kind of waste materials. 
 
Mr. Stein stated you have to be tied to a hauling company like Veolia or Arc.  He 
assumes it is going to be recycling materials but he is not sure.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked if it could be hazardous materials or is it garbage. 
 
Mr. Stein said he thinks it would be garbage and recycle materials and not hazardous. 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if that would have to be defined if they actually came in 
requesting it.   
 
Mr. Stein stated yes. 
 
Mr. Stefaniak said there would be an overlay jurisdiction with the IEPA. 
 
Mr. Stein stated they would have to say if they would even allow it, then the IEPA 
would determine what kind of materials that they could bring in.  There has to be a 
company that does this like Veolia, Waste Management, or Arc that is willing to do it 
because they are the ones that have the licensing to do it.   
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Mrs. Jones said we are saying that we will consider the use, but the applicant is not 
proposing it at this time.  There are other entities involved that have jurisdiction.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if when the ordinance comes before the Board these 
would be listed as part of the allowed uses within that ordinance. 
 
Mr. Stein stated they will be listed with the PUD.  The reason why they are doing it as a 
PUD is because it allows them to do something that is sight specific. It would allow 
things that would not be allowed in other places and to allow for variations or special 
uses. 
 
Mr. Stefaniak said their primary concern is they look at the zoning ordinance and then 
look at what the client wants to do on the piece of property.  If you look at the M-3 
permitted or special uses many of the things they are asking to be allowed to do on this 
property don’t fit specifically within those categories.  His suggestion was to do this as 
a PUD so it gives staff and them more flexibility and then they have the authority so 
somebody can’t say that the Village is allowing them to do something on the property 
that is not in that category.   
 
Mr. Stein stated he agreed with him and feels it is a smart way to do it.   
 
Commissioner Sullivan asked what was the reason for the 20 foot height limit.   
 
Mrs. Jones said the 20 foot limit was for the C&DD stockpile.  She also talked with 
Dan Tholotowsky at the Fire Protection District and he confirmed that 20 feet is the 
maximum height under fire code. 
 
Mr. Stein stated the materials that they are talking about are like when they take down a 
house.  It would be all the materials.  It would then get sorted and either recycled back 
into the system or goes to a landfill.  There is a stockpile of the materials and it could 
be ugly and that is a concern to the Village Board and staff.  Having that earth and berm 
to block that view from Route 83, which is a highly used thoroughfare, is the solution 
they had come up with and the petitioner was acceptable to it.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if the equipment was higher than 20 feet. 
 
Mr. Stein said yes and that is not going to have the berm in front of it.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if the height of the batching equipment would fall under the 
guidelines of the building code. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated the maximum height in the zoning district is for principle structures.  
The equipment is not necessarily a building so it does get a little difficult.   
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Mr. Stein said the applicant has not provided the specifications of the batching system 
or equipment that they want to use other than the pictures.  It was explained to them 
that it will be reviewed at Final.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked if it was considered to not allow the recycling. 
 
Mr. Stein stated it was the most highly negotiated use and they had come up with the 
idea of the berm. 
 
Commissioner Maher asked what the position of staff was when the discussion was 
started.  He asked was staff against allowing this and the berm was to get them over the 
hump. 
 
Mrs. Jones said she would say that would be a fair characterization.   
 
Mr. Stein stated he did not want to absolutely see a C&DD use down there.  He does 
understand why the petitioner wants it and the nature of the property with what it looks 
like today.  There is another company right across the tracks down the street that is 
doing the same thing.  It is farther away from Route 83 than this location.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked if he could be shown on the map where that location is 
located. 
 
Mrs. Jones tried to show the general location where it is located. 
 
Commissioner Maher said the general things with the batching don’t bother him as 
much as a pile of scrap building material that continues to grow.   
 
Mr. Stefaniak stated it is going to be limited and it will be contained.  They will only be 
able to keep a certain amount of materials there and the height is going to be limited to 
20 feet. 
 
Commissioner Maher said there are current fines with this property.  He asked what 
those fines are for. 
 
Mr. Stein stated they are for basically working without permit, grading and creating 
stockpiles. 
 
Commissioner Maher said we already have fines with the applicant for areas that have 
waste material already.  There is no cap on a stockpile. 
 
Mr. Stein stated the cap is 20 feet. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson said enforcement is a whole other issue.   
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Commissioner Maher stated his point is we have an applicant that is going in on a daily 
basis and violating our codes. 
 
Mr. Stein said he understands the enforcement issue but the enforcement on this is not 
going to be difficult because if he goes above the berm then he is in violation and will 
get a ticket. 
 
Commissioner Maher stated they are getting fined now and they continue to build on 
their piles. 
 
Mr. Stein said they have not in awhile. 
 
Commissioner Maher stated but they did even when we began to fine them.  He asked 
how they are going to enforce this area other than the height. 
 
Mrs. Jones said there is a square footage in the sight plan. 
 
Commissioner Maher asked if there was a fence around it or concrete blocks. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated they can certainly make that part of the PUD. 
 
Chairman Spinelli said it would be strongly advised.   
 
Commissioner McGleam asked how the Fire Department’s recommendation would be 
incorporated into what they are voting on today. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated several of the conditions in here note prior to Final PUD approval 
compliance with Fire Department Districts requirements.  Then there is a catch all 
condition in the PUD requirements that the sight plan be revised to comply with all 
applicable Fire Protection Districts and MWRD requirements.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if anyone had any further questions for the applicant.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked if there were any Waste Transfer Stations in Lemont 
currently. 
 
Mr. Stein said no and the closest one is in Summit.  They are not a common use that 
you see.   
 
Commissioner Maher stated he would like to take Waste Transfer Station off the list.  
He feels this is not a use that we would want in Lemont.   
 
Mr. Stein said it would be an indoor use and it is fully enclosed. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated for the Waste Transfer Station the condition in the ordinance is that it 
would have to be in fully enclosed buildings. 
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Commissioner Maher asked if they would be loading it on barges. 
 
Mrs. Jones said the entire operation would have to be fully enclosed, so it would trucks. 
 
Commissioner Maher asked if they leave this on there can they put limitations on the 
Final PUD for this.   
 
Mr. Stein stated you absolutely can.  To do that now would be premature because there 
is a lot we don’t know about this yet.   
 
Mr. Stefaniak said we want it on there so we have the ability to come before you and 
say we would like this.  Then when they do come in and say they would like it, the 
Commission would give them a list of conditions that they would have to satisfy in 
order to have it.  They need that ability to come back in the future to make that request.  
All the other details are in the future.   
 
Mr. Stein stated with the Waste Transfer there is a tax and fee for hosting this use.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if these uses are approved tonight as uses, do they have 
the ability to come back and say they do not want some of them.   
 
Mr. Stein said they are going to be allowed on the site.  They would have to come back 
and say where the use would be located and what size.  There could be discussion on 
location or size, but we can’t deny them of the use.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated what is in the proposed Ordinance is that the PUD shall allow for the 
future construction of all those uses.  It can be at the time of Final PUD approval or a 
future amendment to the PUD that the Village shall enforce all necessary requirements 
to ensure for proper site design for such uses.  They can’t say they don’t want this use 
at all, but they could place whatever site design limitations on it that they felt were 
necessary to ensure that it is okay.  So not allowing barges to bring in trash that would 
be open air to a Waste Transfer Station and stating that it would have to be trucks so it 
is fully enclosed, could be a limitation.   
 
Commissioner Maher said but if they wanted to exclude Waste Transfer Stations all 
together then they would have to exclude it from the PUD right now.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated he could make that recommendation.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if they could come back and amend the PUD after they 
get everything all together. 
 
Mr. Stein said that is correct but he does not recommend removing it because they 
don’t have much information as to what it is.  Unless the Commission is dead set 
against having a Waste Transfer Station that is licensed by the State.   
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Commissioner Maher stated the problem is if we leave it in there then they can not take 
it out.  As opposed to taking it out now and then allowing it to come back later when 
they decide if they want to do it.  That is the disadvantage for leaving it in is that they 
can’t get rid of it.  He said that is the only one he has a problem with. 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there are any more questions for the applicant.  None 
responded.  He asked if anyone else in the audience wanted to come up and speak in 
regards to this public hearing.  None responded.  He then called for a motion to close 
the public hearing. 
 
Commissioner McGleam made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kwasneski to 
close the public hearing.  A roll call vote was taken: 
Ayes:  McGleam, Kwasneski, Sanderson, Maher, Arendziak, Sullivan, Spinelli 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there was any further discussion. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson said for the record he has worked with the applicant on past 
projects as a construction manager. 
 
Mr. Stein asked if Commissioner Sanderson receives any kind of benefit from the 
applicant and nothing present tonight would pursue your ability to be impartial in 
determining what to do. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson said he does not receive any kind of benefit and nothing 
would persuade him to be impartial. 
 
Chairman Spinelli stated the request for the M-3 zoning is appropriate and he is very 
familiar with why it was initially zoned residential.  He does not see any of these 
parcels becoming any kind of residential. There are similar uses surrounding the 
property.  One of his concerns, which is also Commissioner Maher’s concern, is that 
the current user of the property is blatantly ignoring the Village’s requirements and 
accepting the fines.  It wasn’t until they went to court and wanted something have they 
been willing to the pay the fines.  To now formally allow them to do this, other than 
more fines by the Village; he does not see the applicant following the rules.  He said he 
is concerned about the process of what the applicant wants to do continuing in the 
manner that he has been continuing in.  It was mentioned that we would have an easier 
time enforcing the C&DD piles, however the current user has shown complete 
disregard for what the Village wants.  He understands it is a Preliminary PUD and he is 
not opposed to the M-3 zoning.  It could be that he is opposed to the current user 
continuing officially as the land owner.   
 
Commissioner Maher said he would like to talk about removing the waste transfer 
station special use.  The applicant should be made to come back at a later date once it is 
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defined.  It is not something that is in Lemont at this time and we should gather some 
information before it is allowed.  It does not mean that we are not allowing it by taking 
it out.  He stated the other thing is condition “I” regarding the construction and 
demolition debris.  There is a statement that says “detailed information regarding the 
construction and demolition debris recycling operations shall be provided by the 
Applicant”.  He said he is concerned about this. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated it seems like staff has worked really hard to mitigate 
that as much as they can and he is not concerned with that one as much.  He is not sure 
if the waste transfer station, even if it was fully enclosed, that he would want it.  He 
does not like the thought of garbage trucks running up and down Route 83.  The Village 
just bought up a lot of property over there and you are going to be hauling garbage 
across from it.  He is not saying with more information they couldn’t amend the PUD. 
 
Commissioner Maher said won’t they be having garbage trucks bringing in the 
recycling stuff. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated those trucks are bigger.  When you demo a house it is 
not the same as one of these trash trucks that smell. 
 
Commissioner McGleam asked at what point are traffic studies required. 
 
Mrs. Jones said one is usually required for a PUD but one was not required for this 
circumstance.   
 
Commissioner McGleam asked why. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated given the past use of the property and the intended use of this 
purchaser. 
 
Commissioner McGleam said all these proposed uses mean an increase in truck traffic. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated it is increased directly to Route 83.  It is a strategic arterial route by 
the State so it is intended to carry the highest volumes of traffic.   
 
Commissioner McGleam asked so there wouldn’t be a case where the State would 
require some type of traffic control measures. 
 
Chairman Spinelli said there is currently a light there. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated Grant Road is not a dedicated roadway.   
 
Commissioner McGleam said he is just trying to understand the process of when one is 
required and who initiates it.  He asked has IDOT been informed of this project.  
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Chairman Spinelli stated typically when an applicant requires and entrance permit from 
IDOT or makes a modification to an entrance then they need an IDOT permit.  He 
asked being disclosed now that their access is not a dedicated right-of-way, does that 
have legal access to Route 83 through an entrance permit or is it an entrance by usage.   
 
Mrs. Jones said there is a light at the intersection.  She stated they didn’t discover it and 
the applicant didn’t know that Grant Road wasn’t a dedicated right-of-way until they 
actually had the surveys done.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated if that access was originally permitted as a residential access, 
whether or not it has been used as a commercial access, if IDOT did not formally 
change the usage, the property is now changing hands.  IDOT may get notified that the 
permitted use is changing.  
 
Mr. Stein said IDOT will be contacted one way or another.  In this situation there are 
two major hurdles as to why this is a Preliminary and not a Final PUD.  One is storm 
water detention and the other was the access.  That is why Mr. Stefaniak brought up the 
Leary Road issue and that is because they don’t know.  If they don’t have access then it 
is a big thing.  All those issues will be worked out before the Final PUD.   
 
Commissioner McGleam stated the only comment he has regarding the C&DD is that 
the material moves out so it is not intended for it to sit on the site.   
 
Commissioner Sullivan asked if there would be a way to strike or guarantee that there 
would not be hazardous waste transferred or stored. 
 
Mrs. Jones said they could add that condition.  If the Commission wanted to approve 
the waste transfer station they could then add the limitation that there is no hazardous 
waste.   
 
Mr. Stein stated as the hosting municipality we would control what type of facility 
would go there.   
 
Discussion continued as to whether to include the waste transfer station.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any other comments or questions.  None 
responded.  He then called for a motion for recommendation to the Mayor and Board of 
Trustees. 
 
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Arendziak to 
recommend to the Mayor and Village Board of Trustees approval of the draft ordinance 
for Donegal Excavating Preliminary PUD with one change: 
1. To strike waste transfer station from Section 2, Special Uses. 
Subject to the conditions listed as “A” through “S” in draft ordinance.  A roll call vote 
was taken:   
Ayes:  McGleam, Kwasneski, Sanderson, Maher, Arendziak, Sullivan, Spinelli 
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Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Chairman Spinelli called for a motion for Findings of Fact. 
 
Commissioner Kwasneski made a motion, seconded by Commissioner McGleam to 
authorize the Chairman to approve the Findings of Fact for draft ordinance for Donegal 
Excavating Preliminary PUD as prepared by staff.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 

IV. ACTION ITEMS 
 

None 
 

V. GENERAL DISCUSSION 
 

Commissioner Sullivan asked what was the allowance for Ace Hardware for the 
amount of product that they can store outdoors. 
 
Mrs. Jones said hardware stores and garden centers are allowed to have outdoor 
storage.  It needs to be spaced so someone can go outside and look at it to buy. 
 
Commissioner Sullivan stated this is skid loads of materials.   
 
Mrs. Glas said it appears to be a staging area.   
 
Commissioner Maher stated he thought they had a discussion and said it is not okay to 
put a fence up but it is okay to put stuff out there.   
 
Mrs. Jones said she will go and take a look at it.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if staff could look at Rolling Meadows drive and the 1st street 
as you come in.  There is a lot of debris being left on the roadways and they need to be 
notified that they need to clean that up.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if they had heard anything from the Home and Garden 
Center on 127th.   
 
Mrs. Glas stated they have not submitted anything after the first attempt.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any further comments from the audience.   
 
Dan Tholotowsky, Fire Marshall for Lemont Fire Protection, said he has been working 
with Mrs. Jones very diligently this past week in regards to the public hearing case that 
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was presented tonight.  He stated she and Mrs. Glas have done a wonderful job and he 
has enjoyed working with both of them.  There are some hurdles that will still need to 
be overcome in regards to that case tonight.  However, the commitment from the Fire 
District is that they are willing to work with the Village to do what is best for the 
Village.   
 
Chairman Spinelli then called for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  
 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 
 

Commissioner McGleam made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maher to adjourn 
the meeting.  A roll call vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by Peggy Halper 
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TO:  Planning & Zoning Commission            
 
FROM:  Martha M. Glas, Village Planner 
 
THRU:  Charity Jones, AICP, Planning & Economic Development Director 
    
SUBJECT: Case 15-01 UDO Amendments 
 
DATE:  February 13, 2015 
       
 
SUMMARY 
 
Attached is a table detailing proposed amendments to the UDO to address a variety of 
issues.  Words underlined in table are proposed additions to the text of the UDO and 
words stricken are proposed deletions.  The amendments are organized by topic, rather 
than by chapter, to facilitate discussion.   
 
 
 

 
 

Village of Lemont 
Planning & Economic Development Department 

 
418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   
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TOPIC:  Technical Review Committee Reason for Change 
17.03.040 THE TECHNICAL REVIEW COMMITTEE 
 

A. Composition.  The Technical Review Committee (“TRC”) is 
comprised of the  Planning and Economic Development 
Department staff, Building Department staff Community 
Development Department staff, the Village Administrator, 
Assistant Village Administrator, Public Works Director, 
Village Engineer, Fire District staff Village Attorney, and 
representatives of all taxing bodies within Lemont.   

 
B. Purpose.  The TRC reviews concept plans or proposed plans 

for projects.  The offers a pre-submittal design and code 
review intended to help developers better understand the 
requirements and issues a project would raise if formally 
submitted for land use approval.  The TRC is advisory in 
nature; its recommendations are compiled by the Planning 
and Economic Development Community Development 
Department and, upon submission of the land use 
application, are communicated to the Planning and Zoning 
Commission. 

 
 

Update to reflect 
department names & 
clarify the participants to 
reflect what actually 
happens in practice. 

TOPIC:  Subdivision Plats  
 

17.04.110 SUBDIVISION OF LAND AND FINAL PLATS 
 
E.  Recording of Approved Plats.  Upon the approval of the final plat 
by the Village Board, the following actions shall be taken: 

 
a. The Village Clerk shall certify such approval and affix the 

corporate seal of the Village on the final plat and all copies. 
 

b. The final plat and all copies shall be distributed to the 
appropriate Village officials for certification.  

 
c. The final plat and all copies shall be returned to the 

applicant, who shall file be filed for record by the Village in 
the Recorder of Deeds Office in the appropriate county.  
Fees and costs associated with this filing shall be paid by the 
applicant.  No other land use actions, administrative 
approvals, or building permits for the subject lots shall be 
granted until the applicant returns three print copies of the 
recorded plat to the Community Development 

Clarify the process to 
reflect what actually 
occurs. 
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Department.   the recorded plat is filed and returned. 
 

d. Copies of the recorded plat shall be distributed as follows: 
 

i. One copy to the Village Clerk; 
 

ii. One copy to the Village Engineer; 
 

iii. One copy to the Planning and Economic Development 
Director.  

  COMMERCIAL B-1 B-3 B-4 DD INT M-1 M-2 M-3 M-4 R-1   
TOPIC:  Accessory Uses Reason for Change 
17.06.30 ACCESSORY USES   
 

D. Detached Garages and Sheds   
 

1. In R districts, detached garages and sheds shall be accessory 
uses only; they shall not be constructed prior to the 
establishment of a permitted principal use on the lot.   

 
2. Detached garages and sheds shall be built at least three feet 

from all lot lines, unless specifically allowed otherwise by this 
ordinance.  Additionally, detached garages and sheds shall be 
at least 10 feet from the principal structure unless the 
detached garage or shed meets or exceeds the Village building 
code standards for attached garages concerning fire 
protection rating, footing, and foundation.  
 

3. Detached garages and sheds in R districts and detached 
garages and sheds that are accessory to residential uses shall 
have a maximum height of 15 feet.  Parking structures in the 
Downtown District are subject to the height limits of the 
zoning district.  Detached garages and sheds in all other 
districts shall have a maximum height of 30 feet.  
 

4. In R-districts detached garages shall not be established on lots 
where an attached garage already exists.  Similarly, attached 
garages shall not be established where a detached garage 
already exists.  Only one detached garage shall be allowed per 
zoning lot, and the area of a detached garage shall not exceed 
660 square feet.  

 
 
 

Clarify that the limit on 
the number of garages in 
R-districts is applicable to 
properties with detached 
garages. 
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TOPIC:  DRIVEWAYS Reason for Change 
 
17.07.040     DRIVEWAYS IN R ZONING DISTRICTS 

 
A. Applicability.  The provisions of this section shall 

apply to all residential land uses in all R zoning 
districts except for the R-4A zoning.  See §17.07.020 
of this ordinance for provisions governing driveways 
in the R-4A zoning district.   

 
B. Driveway width.  Driveway width shall not exceed 22 

feet at the lot line. From the lot line driveway width 
may gradually be increased to accommodate entry 
into garages.      

 
C. Existing driveways.  Driveways existing at the time of 

approval of the adoption of this section that exceed 
the standards of paragraph B above shall be allowed 
to be repaired or replaced, so long as the width of the 
driveway is not increased.   

 
D. Side-load driveways. Minimum width for side load 

driveway shall be 25 feet from the garage door to the 
edge of pavement. 

 
E. Driveway setbacks.  Driveways shall be 1 foot from 

the side lot line. 
 

The UDO engineering 
details show the 
minimum driveway width 
for residential driveways 
to be 9’.  As side load 
garages become more 
common, a sideload 
driveway minimum is 
needed to ensure 
adequate access is 
provided. 
 
Architectural Graphic 
Standards  recommend 
25’ from the garage door 
to the edge of pavement 
for a 90° turn in/back out 
to a garage door 8’-9’ 
wide. 

TOPIC:  PLANS/PLATS  
17.08.090 CHANGES TO APPROVED PLANS/PLATS 
 

Changes to approved PUD final plans/plats may be 
modified only in accordance with the provisions of this 
section.  Likewise, any change of a final plan/plat from 
an approved preliminary plan/plat shall be modified 
only in accordance with the provisions of this section.  
The requirements of this section are intended to 
ensure that significant changes to plans/plats do not 
occur without the opportunity for public input at a 
hearing. 
 
A. Major Modification of Plans.  Major 

modifications of plans shall require re-review 

Correct to reflect the 
accurate chapter 
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and re-approval in accordance with the 
provisions of 17.09.070 17.08.070 of this 
ordinance.  A “major modification” to an 
approved PUD plan/plat is any modification 
that meets any of the following thresholds: 

 
TOPIC:  OFF STREET PARKING Reason for Change 
 
17.10.20 GENERAL STANDARDS FOR OFF-STREET PARKING 
 

D. Restrictions   
 

1. Unenclosed off-street parking spaces 
shall not be used for the repair, 
dismantling or servicing of any vehicles, 
equipment, materials, or supplies. 

 
2. Inoperable vehicles shall not be parked 

or stored in unenclosed parking areas. 
 

3. The parking of vehicles on areas of the 
front yard other than a driveway is 
prohibited. 

 
4. Trucks and other commercial vehicles 

with “C” through “Z” license plates, 
trailers, recreational vehicles, and boats 
shall not be permitted to park or be 
stored in any residential district except 
when located in a garage or other fully 
enclosed structure that substantially 
conceals them from view.  Temporary 
parking on driveways in residential lots 
is permitted for a maximum of eight 
consecutive hours or 12 hours within a 
24-hour period. A limit of one 
commercial vehicle with a “B” license 
plate is permitted to be parked on a 
residential lot. 

The UDO limits the 
number of detached 
garages to one per lot 
and also limits sheds to 
160 square feet 
therefore, there is no 
viable option for an 
“other fully enclosed 
structure”  suitable for 
storing a boat or 
recreational vehicle 

TOPIC:  SIGNS Reason for Change 
 
17.11.140 SIGNS IN THE B and INT DISTRICTS 
 

Delete duplicative 
sentence. 
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C.  Wall signs in the B-1 and INT districts.  One wall sign per 
building elevation facing a public street shall be permitted in 
the B-1 and INT districts. One wall sign per building elevation 
facing a public street, shall be permitted in the B and INT 
districts.  In the case of a multi-tenant building, one wall sign 
shall be permitted per tenant.  Each wall sign shall: 

 
1. Be limited in area to one square 

foot per each lineal foot of 
building frontage to a maximum 
area of 96 square feet. 

 
2. Consist of visible materials that are 

either of wood, metal, masonry, or a 
combination of these materials.  Plastic 
and other synthetic materials are 
prohibited except as a material for 
alphanumeric characters and logos. 

 
TOPIC:  TEMPORARY SIGNS Reason for Change 
    
17.11.100 TEMPORARY SIGNS 

 
 

F. Commemorative Signs.  Temporary signs intended to 
commemorate anniversaries of events of local historic or 
cultural significance are permitted.  The maximum length of 
time signage can be displayed is one year.   Commemorative 
signs may be freestanding, affixed to a building, or attached to 
utility or light poles provided that such poles are on private 
property.  Multiple temporary signs are permitted, however 
the total signage allowance is limited to 96 square feet.  
Banners are limited to 50 square feet.  A sign that advertises a 
specific special event is subject to the limitations outlined 
paragraph E and is included in the total signage allowance of 
this section.  
 
 

A key component of the 
Village branding strategy 
is the celebration of 
Lemont’s rich history and 
cultural assets. 
 
The additional allowance 
for commemorative signs 
will help support historic 
and cultural activities and 
will help strengthen the 
branding image.     

TOPIC:  NONCONFORMING LOTS Reason for Change 
17.13.040 NONCONFORMING LOTS 
 

A. Nonconforming Lots in R Districts. 
 

1. A nonconforming lot in an R district may 

For discussion  
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be developed with a single-family 
detached dwelling unit, provided that 
yard depth, bulk and density restrictions 
of this ordinance are met. 

TOPIC:  FENCES IN R DISTRICTS Reason for Change 
17.12.010 GENERAL FENCE STANDARDS FOR ALL DISTRICTS 
 

A. Construction.   
1. All fences in all zoning districts shall be erected or 
installed so that the finished side faces outward, i.e., 
the construction supports face the interior of the lot 
on which the fence is installed.   
2. All fences in all zoning districts shall be of rigid 
material. 
 
B. Visibility.   
Fences shall not obscure the visibility of motorists.   
Figure 17-12-01 illustrates the prohibited area for all 
fences.   
 
Replace FIGURE 17-12-01 WITH Exhibit A 

 

 

Current vision triangle is 
measured from street 
intersections and is not 
clear on how to measure 
when property is 
adjacent to an alley.   
 
The vision triangle was 
revised to be measured 
from the lot line, similar 
to what is done for signs.  
In R-4A district, a corner 
lot adjacent to an alley 
will likely have to have 
the fence cut the corner. 

TOPIC:  URBAN DESIGN STANDARDS Reason for Change 
 
17.21.030 URBAN DESIGN REQUIREMENTS FOR LOTS ZONED B-1 

AND B-3 
 

A. Exterior walls Facing a Public Street.  For structure 
in the B-1 and B-3 zoning districts, b Building 
elevations facing a public street shall have a minimum 
of 75%, excluding glass, of the wall area facing the 

The entire 17.21.030 is 
intended to be for 
commercial design 
standards for property in 
B-1 & B-3 zoning districts.  
Currently the UDO, as 
written, implies only 
paragraph A of section 
17.21.030 applies to B-1 
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street constructed of one or more of the following 
materials  
 

1. Face brick of clay, or 
 

2. Native stone, or 
 
3. Fiber cement board siding, LP Smart 

Side® composite wood siding or 
comparable product of similar style and 
quality as determined by the Village 
Planning & Economic Development 
Director.  

 

& B-3. 
 
Composite wood siding 
has been requested on a 
number of residential 
homes.  After discussion 
with the building 
department,  the product 
was determined to be 
comparable to fiber 
cement in terms of 
durability and warranty 
and as such, a suitable 
alternative option to 
fiber cement board siding 

TOPIC:  ENGINEERING DETAILS  

Page LS-3 of Appendix G is replaced with Exhibit B  
 
Add LS-83a & LS-83B  to Appendix G as shown in Exhibit C  
 
Page LS-90 of Appendix G is replaced with Exhibit D 
 
 

B) Remove the 
discrepancy that shows 
what the clear area is to 
be. 
 
C) add new light 
standards for decorative 
lighting 
 
D) Remove the maximum 
width for a 3-car 
driveway 
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EXHIBIT A 
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Page LS-3 of Appendix G is replaced with Exhibit B  

Page LS-83a & LS-83b is added to Appendix G as shown in Appendix C 

Page LS-90 of Appendix G is replaced with Exhibit D 
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TO:  Planning & Zoning Commission            
 
FROM:  Martha M. Glas, Village Planner 
 
THRU: Charity Jones, AICP, Planning & Economic Development Director 
    
SUBJECT: Case 15-02 502 Singer Ave. Variations 
 
DATE:  February 11, 2015 
       
 
SUMMARY 
 
Eric and Katie Brousseau, owners of 502 Singer Ave., are requesting 2 variations for 502 
Singer Ave. to allow for the construction of an attached garage.  The first variation is from 
Table 17-07-01 of the Unified Development Ordinance to allow a 24’ encroachment into 
the 30’ rear yard setback and the second is a variation from Section 17.07.020.E to allow 
the floor area ratio to be exceeded by 15%.  
 
The attached garage would be accessed using an easement on 104 E. Division, west of 
the subject property, to the alley.  The applicants are beneficiaries of the 104 E. Division 
Trust, owner of the lot to be used for access.  Staff is recommending approval with 
conditions. 
 

    

Village of Lemont 
Planning & Economic Development Department 

 
418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   
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PROPOSAL INFORMATION     
Case No. 15-02     
Project Name 502 Singer Ave. Variations  
General Information     
Applicant Eric & Katie Brousseau 
Owners Eric & Katie Brousseau 
Status of Applicant owners 

Requested Actions: Variations to rear yard setback and to exceed floor 
area ratio in R-4A 

Site Location 502 Singer Ave. (PIN 22-29-103-015-0000) 
Existing Zoning R-4A  
Size 5,639 sq ft 
Existing Land Use Single family 
Surrounding Land Use/Zoning R-4A to the north, east, south and west 

Comprehensive Plan 2030 The Comprehensive Plan classifies this site as Infill 
Residential 

Zoning History In 2007, applicants were granted a fence variation 
(O-19-07) 

Special Information   
Public Utilities    
BACKGROUND 
 
The subject lot (including both PINs 22-29-103-014 and 22-29-103-015) was platted in the 
early 1800’s as lot 10 of in block 2 of Norton and Warner’s subdivision.  The lot size was 
similar to neighboring lots and measured at 60’ x 142’.  In 1950, a building permit was 
issued for the construction of a 24 x 36 frame home.  The home was given a Division St. 
address and the portion of lot 10 on which it was constructed was divided into a 
separate lot of record.  The owners of 502 Singer Ave. (PIN 22-29-103-015) also own this 
parcel (104 E. Division PIN #22-29-103-014) and intend to submit a plat of easement for 
104 E. Division to provide access to the proposed attached garage at 502 Singer Ave.   
 
The subject property, in its current configuration, does not have a garage and has limited 
off-street parking.  There is no street parking available in front of the home on Singer Ave.  
Street parking along Division is also not optimal due to the steep elevation of the lot in 
relation to the street.  Additionally, there is no sidewalk along Division St. to provide a safe 
path to the home.  An attached garage accessed through the alley would provide the 
owners reasonable use of the property.   
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STANDARDS FOR VARIATIONS  
 
UDO Section 17.04.150.D states that variation requests must be consistent with the 
following three standards to be approved: 
 

1. The variation is in harmony with the general purpose and intent of the Unified 
Development Ordinance; 
 
Analysis.  The general purpose of the UDO is specified in UDO Section 17.01.050.  
Of the eight components listed, four are not applicable to the variation requests.  
The variation requests for a rear yard setback encroachment and increase in the 
floor area to allow for construction of an attached garage is consistent with the 
remaining four components. 
 
• Promoting and protecting the general health, safety and welfare.  The variation 

requests will not injure the health, safety and general welfare of the public. As 
discussed, off-street parking is limited.  Parking on Division St. is not optimal due 
to the elevation of the lot and the lack of a sidewalk.  The attached garage 
will provide a safe, off-street parking option for the owner.  The lot to the west, 
which is also owned by the applicant, will provide access from the alley via an 
easement. 

 
• Ensuring adequate natural light, air, privacy, and access to property.  The 

variations will have no impact on light and air to the property.  The variation 
would make the property accessible from the alley as would be required in the 
UDO. The new driveway may decrease privacy for the home on Division St., 
however, it is owned by the applicant. Any future resident would be aware of 
the easement and the impact.   

 
• Protecting the character of established residential neighborhoods.  The subject 

site is located in an established residential area and is zoned R-4A.  This area 
encompasses the majority of the older and historic homes in the village.  The 
two homes present on the property have existed on the property since 1950.  
Many of the homes in the area have detached garages. When looking at an 
aerial photo (see below), the original lot 10 is similar to neighboring lots with 
respect to building footprints (principal home with a detached structure in the 
rear). The addition will increase the mass of the home but it is still in scale with 
the other homes on the block and would not alter the character of the 
neighborhood. The two sheds that currently exist on the properties will be 
removed to accommodate the addition and driveway. 



PZC Memorandum – Case # 15-02 502 Singer Variation 
Planning & Economic Development Department Form 210 

4 

 
 

• Conserving the value of land and buildings throughout the Village.  Investments 
that allow a property to be fully utilized add value to the land and generally 
conserve value throughout the Village.  Additionally, providing off street 
parking via an attached garage is a convenience that is valued when a home 
is being appraised. 

 
2. The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, and thus strict 

enforcement of the Unified Development Ordinance would result in practical 
difficulties or impose exceptional hardships due to the special and unique 
conditions that are not generally found on other properties in the same zoning 
district; 
 
Analysis.  The UDO states that in making a determination whether there are 
unique circumstances, practical difficulties, or particular hardships in a variation 
petition, the Planning and Zoning Commission shall take into consideration the 
factors listed in UDO §17.04.150.D.2.   
 
• Particular physical surroundings, shape, or topographical conditions results in a 

particular hardship upon the owner as distinguished from a mere 
inconvenience.  The lot size of the subject property and the placement of the 
home cause a hardship to the owner.  When the lot was split, the rear yard was 
reduced causing the home to be closer to the rear lot line.  The reduced lot 
size and physical surroundings limit the placement of a garage and reduces 
the allowable floor area. 
 
As can be seen in the plat of survey, the home is not built to the side yard 
setback, but rather 30ft from the side lot line along Division St.  Building an 
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attached or detached garage in the side yard would be an option; however 
the topography is quite steep and would make it difficult to access from 
Division.   Additionally, utilities including water and Nicor gas run along the 
south side of Division and would need to be relocated if a garage was 
constructed in the side yard and accessed from Division.  A Nicor 
representative indicated that the Nicor gas line would have to be lowered to 
accommodate any new driveway in that area and that the costs would be 
extensive.  When these physical and financial constraints are taken into 
consideration, the proposed location and access is the only viable option for 
the homeowner. 
 

• The conditions upon which the petition for variation is based would not be 
applicable generally to other property within the same zoning district. The 
conditions upon which this petition is based would not generally be applicable 
to other properties in the R-4A district.  The circumstances with the second 
home, the lot division and the physical topography are all unique to this 
property. 

  
• The alleged difficulty or hardship has not been created by any person 

presently having an interest in the property.  The applicant purchased the 
subject property in 2005.  The Division Street home was constructed in 1950.  
The home construction and lot division was not created by anyone presently 
having an interest in the property.   

 
• The granting of the variation will not be detrimental to the public welfare or 

injurious to other property or improvements in the neighborhood in which the 
subject project is located.  The reduced lot size, topography and location of 
utilities all compromise the applicant’s ability to add off-street parking on the 
subject property.  The topography of the area also limits the applicant’s ability 
to safely use the on-street parking available on Division St. and limits driveway 
access from Division St.  These constraints make it difficult to locate the garage 
anywhere but in the rear yard.  By constructing an attached garage, rather 
than a detached garage, the applicants provide more space between the 
proposed garage the existing home on the Division St., minimizing the impact 
on residents of the Division St. home.  Granting of the variation to allow a 24’ 
encroachment into the rear lot is therefore not viewed as a detriment to public 
welfare of other property in the neighborhood.  

 
Floor area ratio (FAR) is meant to regulate the bulk of a home in the R-4A 
district.  It is calculated using the lot area and includes in the calculation any 
portion of an attached garage that is in excess of 200 sq. ft.   A detached 
garage is not subject to FAR but is not the preferred option due to the other 
constraints discussed previously.  Despite the need for a FAR variance, the 
attached garage will not be an excessive increase in mass and will be of 
similar scale to neighboring homes.  As such, the variation to allow increased 
floor area will not be detrimental to other property or improvements in the 
neighborhood.        
 

• The variation will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent 
properties or substantially increase congestion in the public street or increase 
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the danger of fire or endanger the public safety or substantially diminish or 
impair property values within the neighborhood.   The variation request for the 
rear yard encroachment and increased floor area will not impair the 
adequate supply of light or air to adjacent properties.  A detached garage, 
which would be permitted by right, would have similar impact and arguably 
could have greater impact as it could be constructed 3’ from the lot lines.  The 
existing 8’ x 12’ shed will be removed to accommodate the addition.   
 

3. The variation will not alter the essential character of the locality and will not be a 
substantial detriment to adjacent property. 
 
Analysis.  See the analysis contained within section one of the variation standards, 
regarding the UDO’s purposes of protecting the character of established 
residential neighborhoods and conserving the value of land and buildings 
throughout the Village. 

 
Engineering Comments.  The Village Engineer stated that from a winter visual inspection, 
this case appears acceptable, but a Grading Plan will be needed, due to the close 
south lot line proximity.   
 
Historic Preservation Commission.  The HPC advised the applicant to have architectural 
plans drawn and formal engineering completed because the available space looked 
inadequate, but did not have any objections to the proposal.  The applicant indicated 
that if the area was found to be too restrictive to accommodate 2 cars than the garage 
plans would be reduced to one car garage door, with the remaining garage area used 
for storage.   
 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The UDO requires that the applicant demonstrate consistency with all three of the 
variation standards contained within §17.04.150.D. and staff finds that they were 
substantially met.   However, a geometry plan depicting the attached garage and 
proposed driveway location on a survey is required to ensure the proposed driveway 
configuration can safely accommodate two vehicles. Additionally, a grading plan will 
also be required to fully evaluate the proposal.  Staff recommends approval of the 
variation request for a 24’ encroachment into the rear yard and approval of the 
variation request to exceed the maximum floor area ratio with the following three 
conditions: 
 
1)  Grading plan approval 
2)  Geometry plan approval  
2)  Plat of easement approval 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
1. Exhibit A – Site plan 
2. Exhibit B – Site photos 
3. Applicant submissions 
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EXHIBIT A – Site Plan 
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EXHIBIT B 
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